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 HCAS is an affilliated member of both the Astronomical League  and the Night Sky Network  
                        This is an offical publication of the Harford County Astronomical Society 

        Please go to our website for the latest updates for viewing schedule changes, and Public Outreach Events                                                       
                  www.harfordastro.org   Visit us online at www.facebook.com / Harfordastro   

                          submit articles to the newsletter at : hcasnewsletter@gmail.com 
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 Harford County Astronomical Society Executive Committee and Board Members 

                Please feel free to contact these members at anytime with your concerns.  

         Executive Committee: 

                       Robert (Bob) Kesler¤¤¤¤ President 

                      Jim Gerlach ¤¤¤¤¤¤¤¤Vice President 

                      Tim Kamel¤¤¤¤¤¤¤¤  Treasurer 

                      Rick Fensch ¤¤¤¤¤¤¤¤ Secretary  

        Sitting Members of the Board: 

                        Tom Rusek       Larry Hubble       Mike Talbard        

                        Dave Jayroe      Tim Phelan 

         Technical Advisor to the Board: (Lifetime Standing) 

                        Mark Kregel  

                      

                            Astronomical League, Night Sky Network coordinator: 

                                                     Colleen Gerlach 

                                                      



                                                 

                                                         

 

 

 

 

                                     

                                                                                              

                                                    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                              
                                                       HCAS MISSION STATEMENT  
 

¶ HCAS IS A GROUP OF PEOPLE FROM VARIED BACKGROUNDS OF ALL AGES BOTH MEN AND WOMEN 
WITH A COMMON BOND, THE LOVE OF ASTRONOMY. HCAS IS ASSOCIATED WITH THE HARFORD 
COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE ( HCC ) AND HAS THE EXCLUSIVE USE OF THE OBSERVATORY AND 
ASSOCIATED MEETING ROOMS. 

¶   
¶ HCAS MEMBERS ARE FRIENDLY, AND WE WELCOME ANYONE WITH AN INTEREST OF ASTRONOMY TO 

JOIN OUR RANKS. A BEGINNER OR ADVANCED OBSERVER AND OR AN ASTRO-PHOTOGRAPHER. HCAS 
IS COMMITTED TO THE PEOPLE OF HARFORD COUNTY TO ASSIST AND AUGMENT LEARNING AND 
INTEREST IN ASTRONOMY, AS WELL AS PROVIDING STRONG, ALL VOLUNTEER OUTREACH PROGRAMS 
TO SCHOOLS, CLUBS, AND OTHER INTERESTED ORGANIZATIONS             

  

            

                                                                     Goals for HCAS 

1.- PROMOTE THE INTEREST AND LOVE OF ASTRONOMY FOR THE PEOPLE OF  
         HARFORD COUNTY, MARYLAND . 
 
2.- ADVOCATE FOR DARK SKIES AND FIGHT LIGHT POLLUTION AND LIGHT TRESPASS. 
 
3.- ENGAGE WITH SCHOOLS, CHURCHES, SCOUTS AND OTHER GROUPS TO EXPAND KNOWLEDGE 
         AND  INTEREST IN ASTRONOMY. 
 
4.- ESTABLISH AND MAINTAI N AN ATMOSPHERE AT THE OBSERVATORY WHERE EVERYONE IS  
         INCLUDED AND INVITED TO JOIN AND SHARE ASTRONOMY BY VISUAL OBSERVING AS WELL AS 
         ASTRO  PHOTOGRAPHY, REGARDLESS OF SKILL LEVEL OR EDUCATION. 

 



 

 

   

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   For any articles and or pictures you would like to submit to the newsletter for consideration for publication 

      Please read the following : 

             It is strongly suggested that all articles be submitted in a ®Word¯ document and sent 
to the newsletter email address at: hcasnewsletter@gmail.com    

            Articles and pictures will need to be submitted by the deadline. The deadline for each 
monthly issue is NO LATER THAN the third week of each month.  

             All pictures in each newsletter are copyrighted by the photographer, any duplication 
of the pictures need permission from the photographer, for permission please forward all in-
quiries to the newsletter and your request will be forwarded to the photographer, and permis-
sion will be granted by the photographer and only the photographer. 

             Any address changes should be brought to the attention of the editor given above. 
Any complaints concerning any content of this newsletter should be brought to the attention 
of the editor promptly. 

                                        Please visit our website at :  www.harfordastro.org 

                                       Visit us online at www.facebook.com / Harfordastro 

      

                                          

 

 

 

   This newsletter is an official publication of : 

           Harford County Astronomical Society 

                               P.O. Box  906 

                     Bel Air, Maryland 21014 
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                                                 HCAS General Meeting: 

                                    Thursday July 2nd @ 7:00 pm in the classroom   

                                    Thursday JULY 30th @ 7:00 pm in the classroom  

                                                        

                                                   HCAS Open House:  

       Saturday July 25th @ 8:30 pm  here at the Observatory ,  

 

                             

                                     HCAS Board of Directors Meeting : 

                                Thursday JULY 30th @ 6:30 pm  in the classroom      

 

                                               HCAS Members Only Night: 

                 Please consult the ®Members Only¯  page of the website for details   

  

    Upcoming Club  

   Events for July 
                                                                       



 

                                        A Message from Our President 

 

 

     HCAS Members: 
 
     Wow, what a great year we have had and what a great year we have ahead of us!  I'm very 
excited about the future and proud of the past. I wanted to take this opportunity to share with 
you a few notes from our annual meeting which we had on Thursday night, May 28th, 2015. 
I hope you will take a minute to look this over.  
 

 A huge thanks to HCC for their continued support. We have a new road, sign, parking lot 
and the trees are shorter. Thank you, Dean Wrobel, for your help and support. 

 Thanks to HCPS for partnering with HCAS on several very cool first ever events. 
 Thank you members - you are awesome! 
 HCAS conducted 6 open houses and 243 people attended. Amazing participation for the 

community. 
 We have a new 10" Meade LX200 for use at Open House events. 
 HCAS we given a 22" dia mirror which will be housed in a new Dob mount which we will 

build at the HCC observatory with member expertise. Very exciting! 
 HCAS has been contacted by Towson University Astronomy professor to enlist us in a na-

tional program called project ASTRO. They will be at our July 2 General Meeting. Don't 
miss it! 

 HCAS has been contacted by Oak Ridge Associated Universities asking us to support a 
residency class of 40 high school students from across the US to offer an evening session at 
the Observatory. Very exciting! 

 Where we want to improve and expand... 
                                             General meeting speaker program 
                                              Visual observing group in HCAS  
                                            Members only nights at the Observatory 
                                           Build on the HCAS 40 achievement pin 
                                         More visits to Broad Creek and other dark sites 
 
Well, HCAS, that's about all for this message. I hope you all get a sense of excitement about 
the future as well as a feeling of pride for what we have accomplished.  
 
Thank you and best regards. Remember to have fun with astronomy. 



 

 

Members please keep these dates open for some very special events that will be happening 
throughout the month .  

 

          Thursday July 2 @ 7:00pm  

               Towson Universities Professors of Astronomy will be offering a presentation on 
®PROJECT ASTRO¯  this is a special presentation hope you can attend.  

 

          Thursday July 23@ 8:30 pm 

                  HCAS will be hosting a special group of approx. 40 students from across the 
country , These students are part of the U.S. Army Defense Threat Reduction Agency            
( DTRA )  please WE NEED VOLUNTEERS TO HELP make this happen, Lets show them 
that HCAS CAN SHINE ON ¤..Contact Bob to volunteer 

   

           Thursday July 30@ 7:00 pm 

                    Club member PETER NERBUN will be hosting a presentation recording a stars 
spectrum and related topics, we all have seen some of Peters excellent pictures that have 
been included in each months newsletter, please make plans to attend this one.  

 

 

             The club has been approached by a member of the Maryland Conservation Corps to 
see if the club members would be open for doing a presentation ®Anight under the Stars¯  
This program would happen up at Susquehanna State Park,  

              Before proceeding with this invitation we will need to see how many members 
would be willing to do this. Please contact Bob and let him know if you are interested.  

 

  

 

                                            Open house for 300 people in October, lets plan this out¤¤¤ 



                                         

                               Backyard Astronomy  
                                                                                                           By Larry Hubble 

aturn, the Ringed God 

Coming soon to a backyard near you, Saturn­s rings will be at their maximum open 
viewing angle to us in 2017.  Saturn takes about 15 years to complete a full cycle from 
completely closed to completely opened to closed again. 

It looks like the first time I would have been able to see Saturn­s rings edge on would have 
been 1980.  I was sporting an Edmonds Scientific 4.25¯ Newtonian Reflector.  I don­t re-

member if the angle of the rings was something that I 
was aware of or not.  

The first time I was able to image Saturn­s rings edge on 
was in 1995 from the old observatory using the clubs 
16¯ f20 Cassegrain reflecting telescope.  My partner at 
the time was Leo Heppner, co-founder of HCAS.                  

 

 

In 2009, I once again got the chance to image Saturn­s rings edge on with other club mem-
bers using our new ¬Orion Deep Sky Imager­ CCD camera and the C14. 
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 guess my 15 minutes of fame was when I took the first photo in the United State of the 
largest storm ever to be recorded on Saturn since they started keeping records in 1912.  
Again I used the clubs 16¯ f20 Cassegrain @ f70, Kodak Tech Pan 2415 film and one 4 

second exposure using eyepiece projection.  Image taken Oct. 1, 1990, published in Astron-
omy Magazine February 1991.  Sal Rodano was so excited that the Harford Observatory was 
on the map.     

                                       

I 

 
One 4 second shot 
Eyepiece Projection @ f70 

2009     6 moons captured   



                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                   

                                 

    

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                                 Photo taken four days before the Hubble Telescope             

     

  
 
 



 

     

The following images are the most recent images using 3 different Planetary Imagers and the 
Celestron C14 from the observatory.  Contributing members are Peter, Tim K and Gary. 

 

 

      

                          

                             

            Notice how the lower disk is disappearing in these photos as the rings open.    
                                           This year it should not be visible. 
  

 
      

2012 2013 

 

2014 

 



 
 
 
 
 
      In closing club members Tim P, Gary G and I are trying to get a good night to shoot the 
2015 images.  Members who want to be notified when we go up, please let us know.  
       
      These images are just ok--I­m still working on my planetary LRGB skills.  I may have to 
move to South America to get away from the jet stream!  The best amateur planetary images 
I have ever seen are from below the equator.  
 
                                                                               
                                                           In  Summary: 
  
                                             Sometimes it just pays to be old!  
                                                   Thanks for reading .  Larry 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      

 

 

       While staying on Saturn a message from  Tim Phelan 

Here's an image of Saturn I shot this evening around 10:30 PM that you can put in the 
newsletter.  Nothing too special about it.  Shot through my 10" Orion Newtonian with the 
Solar System Imager at f/4.7.  Seeing was probably a 4/5.  Attached is just the jpeg along 
with the same image with a simple caption I did in Photoshop.      Now I really want to 
shoot Saturn at the dome! 

                 

                      



     

     Please make an effort to stop by and listen to Peter give his  

               presentation this month, should be very interesting¤..                                                           

 

. 

 

 

       

 

 

 

 

 

 

   
  
 
 
Orion Nebula (M42)   
         Jan 16 2015  
 
 
This image shows the Orion 
Nebula which I captured on 
Jan 16 2015.  I used a ther-
moelectrically cooled CCD 
camera on a 92mm refrac-
tor.   I recorded 1-7 minute 
subframe, 6-5 minute 
subframes, 6-1 minute 
subframes and 19-3 second 
subframes with an H-alpha 
narrowband filter and the 
same number and length of 
subframes with an O-III 
narrowband filter for a total 
of 88 minutes exposure 
time.    
 



Objects viewable this month  

 

 

                                      

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                               Planets this month July : 

                  Mercury ± very low in the ENE in the morning twilight, first week of  month 

                              Venus -----Very  low in the W   lost  in the evening twilight  

                                   Jupiter ----- Very low in the W after sunset 

                               Saturn ----- in the SW at dusk, sets in the WSW near 2am 

 

                                                   

 

 

 

 

 

                          Moon Phases this month: Attention Blue Moon this month   

                                          FULL MOON ± Wednesday July 2 @ 22:20 

                                                Last Qtr. ±    Wednesday July 8 @ 16:24 

                                          New Moon ----   Wednesday July 15@ 21:25 

                                             First Qtr. ---     Thursday July 24@ 00:04  

                               FULL MOON ±    Thursday July 31 @ 06:43 ( Grain Moon )  

 

                                              



 

                                                       C14 Update 
     Tim Kamel called me last night and said he had some time if I wanted to go up and check 
out the C14.           Of course I did, so we met about 8:15 pm at the observatory.  

     We first went ahead and located Venus, a little difficult in the daylight.  It looked ok if 
you like looking at 6 of them at the same time.  We started with a high power eyepiece 
@163X. 
  
     The out of focus Venus showed me that Rick­s and Tim P­s first assessment was correct.         
               This telescope is grossly out of collimation. How could this happen ??? 
 
     Tim and I doubted this at first, because even Celestron states that this SCT is a fixed sys-
tem and should never need collimating.  The only way this scope should have gotten this far 
out of alignment is if you dropped it or hit it with a hammer. 
 
   

                                
 
 
     
        The collimation procedure of this scope takes place only with the secondary mirror. We 
first took a good look at the secondary assembly; I turned it to find it lose.  So when tighten-
ing it by hand clockwise, it did snug up against the corrector plate.      This showed only little 
improvement.       
        We then got out the allen wrenches and proceeded with the collimation procedure,  



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 About one hour later we achieved a perfect alignment yielding beautiful sharp views of Ve-
nus and Jupiter.  I must be honest; we were patting each other on the backs all the way out of 
the observatory and into our cars. (Verbally)  Ok, once or twice.   
 
      We plan on tweaking the alignment on a star as soon as possible on a good steady night.  
Planets are not an ideal subject to align with, but Venus was sharp along with Saturn and 
M13 was outstanding.  
 

                                            MY CONCERNS  
 
                  How on Earth could this telescope get this far out of alignment?  
                              It­s a fixed system on a permanent mount.   
     
               WE NEED TO KEEP A GOOD EYE ON THIS ISSUE  in case there is a 
more serious problem with the Primary Mirror and cell. I will be talking to Celestron to see if 
they can give me some insight on how this could happen and will update everyone as soon as 
I get some answers 

 
 

                                                  Thanks! 
                                                    Larry  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

                                     Sun Calendar/Pinhole Camera    

                                                                                                (My Backyard Astronomy Larry Hubble) 

 

           During last year­s ®Teachers Professional Development Daȳ  held at the observatory 
and run by HCAS members, Bob Kesler demonstrated how to make a Pinhole Camera to 
capture a Sun Calendar photo.  Everyone made one but how many of you put it to use.  Well 
I did!   

          I set my camera up on the far side of my backyard.  It was made from PVC pipe,       
duct tape, aluminum foil, paper, and one piece of B/W photographic paper.                           
(All were supplied by Bob).  I had forgotten about it off and on for 6 months.  Once my wife 
asked what the heck was taped to the fence out back.  Oh no, don­t touch that.  That­s my sun 
calendar camera.  Ricky told me today he thought it was just a bunch of duct tape stuck to the 
fence. 

          So yesterday it was time.  ®Tomorrow is the ®Summer Solstice¯.  The sun will be at its 
highest point in the sky on the first day of summer, the longest day of the year. I emailed Bob 
and asked him ®What­s next?̄   He told me how to proceed, so I proceeded to scan the photo 
paper.  He also sent me a link on how to process the photo. 

          After scanning I ended up with a photo that was brownish in color with a bunch of 
dark lines running through it.  I was a little confused about what I was looking at.  After a lit-
tle study online, I learned how to invert the photo from a color scan of a B/W photo to a false 
blue color background.  Here is the kicker, it­s just coincidental that after scanning the B/W 
photo in color, when inverted it turns blue with white lines that were burned on from the Sun.  
(Amazing really) 

           I then took an image of my backyard this morning standing right where the camera 
was pointing.  I took the Pinhole photo and made a composite of with background and sky.  
The sky background is the pinhole camera photo.  I lined it up and stretched it to fit my 
background.  I could even see where the sun was setting behind the houses.  

I have ordered more paper. I made a few mistakes setting up the camera.  I should not have 
pointed it to the equator.  If I would have kept it level I would have captured the backyard al-
so in the photo.  I also will make the hole smaller next time. So this by far is the longest time 
exposed photo I have ever taken--6 months! 

 Thanks again to Bob for coming up with this project--very cool! 

                                  Larry¤¤¤¤¤¤..BTW our  dog in the photo is Arrow.   

 



 

 

                             

 

                                       

 

                     

     

                   

   

 



 

                            

       

 

                                               

 

 

 

              

 

 

 

 

 

                  

                                            

 

                                                     

 

                    

 

 

 

 

                                        

 

 

                        Fellow members of the HCAS 
 
        Just a friendly reminder that it is time to renew your          
    membership in the Harford County Astronomical Society.  
 
    Contact me for any questions you may have about renewing 
                         Hoping for clear skies soon,  
 
                                        Tim Kamel 
                                         Treasurer 
                                          HCAS 
                                hkamel32 @comcast.net 
 



 

             

 

            

 

              

                                                       Visit our website at:  www.harfordastro.org 

                       Visit us on Facebook at:   Harford County Astronomical Society (HCAS)             
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